MINUTES

The Minutes of the Meeting of Ampfield Parish Council held in the Village Hall, Ampfield on Monday, 8 March 2004 commencing at 7.00 pm

PRESENT:


Miss. M. I. Rothwell (Chairman) – Presiding

Mrs. M. E. Birtwistle, Mr. G. A. Haswell, Mr. M. D. Hatley,
Mr. A. J. Knight, Mr. W. H. Line, Mr. B. W. Nanson, 
Mr. G. C. A. Roads.

IN ATTENDANCE:

7 Parishioners





P.C. 1373 Andy Preston (for Minute 985)
982
Apologies for Absence

Apologies for absence were received from Mr. M. W. Caswell, Mrs. K. C. McCallum and Miss K. J. Rice 
983
Minutes

The Minutes of the Meeting held on 12 January 2004, having been previously circulated, were confirmed by the Meeting and signed by the Chairman.
984
Matters arising from the Minutes
984.1
Environmental Improvements – School Area

The Meeting with Test Valley Borough Council to discuss the planting scheme was now the only matter outstanding. Mr. Hatley agreed to progress this as a matter of urgency.

984.2 Baddesley Road

It was noted that, although signs had recently been erected at the junction that works would commence on 1 March, not a lot had happened. The Clerk was asked to ascertain the current position. Also there had been no information, as promised, on the 30 mph speed restriction along the Road.
984.3    Speed Limits – A3090

The Clerk reported as follows:-

(a) a letter from Inspector Funnell at Romsey Police Station explaining the Police’s position with regard to the enforcement of Speed Limits and accepting the Council’s invitation to attend the Annual Parish Assembly on 19 April 2004

(b) a letter from the County Council apologising for the delay in organising a meeting which was caused, in the main, by the collection of relevant statistical data. Once this was available they would contact the Clerk to arrange the Meeting. They also indicated they could not commit anyone to attend the Annual Parish Assembly at this time.  
985
Public Participation

The Council adjourned for a short period of public participation. The Chairman welcomed a large number of Parishioners to the Meeting. The Parishioners, most of whom had attended the January Meeting,  were still concerned about the volume of traffic along the A3090, the speed of the traffic through the 40 mph speed restriction zone and the lack of a crossing (to be used by children going to/from school, accessing the Recreation Ground and to catch ‘buses). 
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P.C. Preston was able to inform the Parishioners about current rules and regulations with regard to Speed Restriction Zones and their enforcement. At least one “speed trap” had been instituted by the Traffic Police since the previous meeting.
986
Financial Matters

986.1
Accounts for Payment
It was proposed by Mr. Knight, seconded by Mr. Haswell, that the following   Accounts be paid: -  



C&G Fences

Recreation Ground

1454.82



J. K. Murray

Salary & Expenses

  698.81



Inland Revenue

PAYE



    91.57



J N Landscapes

Chapel Wood


    42.71



Panasonic Business
Photocopier


    96.86



Ampfield Village Hall
Rents



  137.75



Ampfield Village Hall
Rents



    49.75



The following cheques relate to the 2004/2005 Financial Year



HAPTC


Subscription etc


  266.50



J. K. Murray

Salary (April)


  318.73



Inland Revenue

PAYE



    97.29

It was noted that the following PWLB payments would be made in March by Direct Debit:

Recreation Ground




3016.66

Chapel Wood





2643.00


986.2 Risk Assessment – Chapel Wood
Mr. Roads presented a short note on the various avenues that he had pursued since the last meeting (attached to the minutes)
After a very lengthy debate it was agreed that Mr. Roads should be asked to:-

· Approach Sparsholt College and seek their independent views on the current state of the Woodland.

· Consult with Chilworth Parish Council about their experience of using an external Consultant to prepare their Risk Assessment and then monitor it

· Arrange with BTCV for a training session for Members of the Parish Council and Members of the Committee of the Friends of Chapel Wood to introduce the Members to Risk Assessment.

· To arrange, in due course, for two further quotations along the lines of the one already received from Tree Surgeons approved by Test Valley Borough Council.

986.3 Ampfield Village Hall

The Clerk reported receipt of £2000 from the Village Hall Committee being the balance of the grant from the Committee towards the works carried out during the past financial year.

It was noted that an extension to the current Lease was currently being negotiated – though with considerable difficulty. It was hoped that a straight forward extension (bearing in mind the numerous improvements made over a short period of time) would have been possible but the Lawyers seemed to have different ideas. 
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986.4 Financial Regulations
The Clerk reported receipt of a new draft for Council’s Financial Regulations produced by NALC. The Clerk would prepare a revised draft set of Financial Regulations for this Council for discussion at the July 2004 Meeting.
986.5      New Bus Shelters
(a) Green Pond Lane
This item was currently deferred.
(b) Morleys Lane

The Clerk reported that Test Valley Borough Council had offered a Grant of £3800 towards the cost of the new shelter. The Clerk was asked to place an order immediately with Queensbury Shelters Ltd on the basis of their quotation in the sum of £5120 for erection on or after 1 April 2004.

(c) Baddesley Road

The possibility of erecting a Shelter on Baddesley Road (near to North Hill Cottage) would be looked at in due course.  
987 Ampfield Recreation Ground
987.1 Management Committee

Mr. Caswell (Chairman of the Committee) was currently abroad but would return shortly. Mr. Caswell had prepared a very detailed report for the Council. However, in view of the complexity of the issues raised it was agreed to defer consideration of the report until Mr. Caswell was back in the UK. The Clerk was asked to communicate with Mr. Caswell to set up an informal meeting to discuss the Report as a matter of urgency.

987.2 Football Training

The request to have a banner at the Ground advertising football training was also deferred. 
987.3 Fencing etc
The Invoice for the fencing etc had been received and authorised. The Invoice included the cost of erecting a new sign showing the ownership of the Ground. Comments had been received about the sign, particularly its height, and the Clerk was asked to defer payment of the Invoice until the matter had been clarified with Mr. Caswell.

988     Borough Local Plan
(a) Test Valley Plan
Nothing further to report
(b) Eastleigh Plan

Nothing further to Report
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989 New Obligations on Parish Councils

989.1 Quality Parish Councils

The Clerk had no further information save that this had been a topic for debate at the recent Clerks’ Conference. It seemed that the main applicants for Quality Status would be the larger Parish/Town Councils where there was at least one permanent member of staff plus part time assistant(s).
989.2 Allowances for Members of Local Authorities (including Parish Councils)

The Clerk referred the Council to HAPTC Circular 078-03 dated 4 December 2003. The advice contained in this Circular appeared to be at variance with the advice coming from Test Valley Borough Council. The Clerk had written to Test Valley Borough Council stating that the HAPTC advice was that where a Parish Council allows travelling expenses as laid down by their District Council then they do not have to seek approval of the District Council’s Remuneration Committee. Test Valley had replied that, though this was contrary to their interpretation of the legislation, provided the Parish Council had taken legal advice (this had been provided by NALC) then it would be up to the Parish Council to interpret the legislation accordingly.

The Council agreed, therefore, to pay Councillors travelling and other expenses for duties carried out outside the Parish at rates laid down by Test Valley Borough Council. The current mileage was 40p per mile and it was agreed that this rate would be implemented from 1 January 2004.    
989.3 National Training Strategy

The Clerk had no further information.

990
Annual Parish Assembly 2004.

It was noted that the 2004 Annual Parish Assembly would be held on Monday, 19 April 2004 in the Village Hall commencing at 7.30 p.m.

The Chairman reported that all but two of the Reports for inclusion in the Newsletter had been received and these had been promised by the weekend. Production of the Newsletter would be progressed as soon as possible. Mr. Hallett would produce the Newsletter as usual.

The Clerk confirmed that Inspector Funnell of Romsey Police will be attending. The Highways Department were not prepared, at this stage, to confirm whether or not anyone would be attending.

991
General Correspondence

991.1
HAPTC Circulars

Mail 001/04
Request for material for Annual Report
Mail 003/04
Clerk’s Email Address

Mail 004/04
Table of Parochial Fees

Mail 005/04
Legal Topic Note 30 – Nuisance

Mail 007/04
Clerks Conference – 2 March 2004.

Mail 009/04
Members Allowances

Mail 011/04
Protocol on Advice from HAPTC

Mail 012/04
Quality Councils

Mail 013/04
Model Financial Regulations

Mail 014/04
Audit Dates – 2003/2004 Accounts
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991.2
Other Correspondence

· Hampshire Museums Trust – Road shows
· Boundary Commission – Periodic Electoral Review of Hampshire County Council

· BTCV – Recycling Scheme

· Calor Village of the Year

· Community Action – Hampshire: Action News 45 & 46; Action Briefing 43 Developing a Community Strategy and 44 A  New Vision  for the Rural Urban Fringe

· HCC - Improving your Neighbourhood with Community Service Help

· Parking at Green Pond Lane

· Morleys Lane

· CPRE – Planning Update

· Minerals & Waste Planning in Hampshire – Annual Report 2002/2003

· Proposed Alterations to Regional Planning Guidance – Regional Waste Management Strategy

· Proposed Alterations to Regional Planning Guidance – Regional Minerals Strategy

992
 Reports

               992.1     Planning Committee


The following applications had been commented on 27 January 2004.


TPO.TVBC.00689/6
Birchwood, Hook Road


TPO.TVBC.00689/7
Birchwood, Hook Road


The following applications had been commented on 3 February 2004.


TPO.TVBC.00697/1
1 Flexford Close


The following applications had been commented on 17 February 2004

TPO.00025/5

Oakwood House, Straight Mile


TVS.00490/4

2 Broadgate Cottages, Potters Heron Close


TVS.05694/1

8 Beechwood Close,


TVS.03613/5

19 Straight Mile


TVS.10206

3 Beechwood Close

Comments on The Test Valley Community Landscape Project Draft Consultation Document had been submitted on 22 January 2004
992.2 Finance Committee

There had been no Meeting of the Finance Committee
992.3 Footpath Warden

Mrs. Birtwistle had nothing specific to report
992.4 Test Valley Association of Parish Councils

Mr. Haswell reported on the Meeting of the Association held on 4 March 2004. The main item on the agenda had been an address by the new Chief Executive of Test Valley Borough Council – Mr. Roger Tetstall. Clerks were requested to send details of Parish Council Meetings to the Secretary of the Association.
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992.5 Hampshire Association of Parish & Town Councils

Nothing to report

992.6 Public Transport & Highway Liaison

(a) The next Meeting of the Test Valley Transport Forum would be held on 23 March 2004 at Longstock Village Hall. Mrs. Swan was unlikely to attend as the venue was not accessible by public transport. 
(b) CPRE’s Transport Campaign Group’s News had been received (Issue 28 – December 2003)
(c) Details of a meeting being organised by the Rail Passenger Committee for 30 March 2004 in Bournemouth

992.7 Ampfield Countryside Heritage Area

Details of forthcoming events had been circulated.

992.8 C. P. R. E. 

All matters had been dealt with under Planning or Transport


The local AGM would be held on 19 March 2004.

992.9 Village Hall Liaison

The following matters were noted – (a) current condensation problems (b) damage to hall infrastructure after certain hirings.
992.10 Tree Warden


There was nothing specific to report
992.11 School Governors

Mr. Knight had received revised advice about the appointment of a Minority Authority Governor which he would be actioning shortly.
He mentioned the very important meeting to be held on 18 March and hoped as many people as possible would attend to show their support for the School. 

993 Highway Matters

993.1 Outstanding Matters with the Area Surveyor 

It was noted that the surface water problems in Knapp Lane that had been drawn to the attention of the Chief Engineer in January 2004  – near to Hill House and at the junction of Chapel Hill and Knapp Lane where there appeared to be contaminated water -  were still outstanding. The Clerk was asked to obtain a “progress report”. 
993.2 New Items to be raised

Nothing new at this time
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993.3 Footpath - Arboretum

The Clerk reported that the Arboretum had sent in details of the planned diversion. This had been copied to all Councillors. The Footpath Warden had walked the new route and compared this with the plans submitted. It had been agreed, and this had been confirmed in writing to the Arboretum that this Council would raise no objections to the diversion as and when it was advertised.
It was noted that Mr. Buffin had now left the Arboretum for another employment.

994 Test Valley Borough Council Items

994.1 Borough Councillor’s Items

Mr. Hatley mentioned that the Borough Council had now published the Council Tax Rates band by band and Parish by Parish. Ampfield had a high Precept caused mainly by the Loan Charges on the Recreation Ground.
994.2 Correspondence

The following had been received: -

· Test Valley Housing Strategy
· Mayor of Test Valley’s 2003/2004 Appeal

· Holocaust Memorial Day 2004.

· Licensing Act 2003

· Andover Operatic Society – Civic Night

994.3 Roadside Litter

The Clerk had written to Test Valley Borough Council about this Council’s concerns. The problem still remained despite assurances that it would rectified. It was agreed to monitor the situation and see if there was any pattern to the problem.
994.4 Declaration of Outside Interests

The Clerk drew the Council’s attention to the letter from the Borough Solicitor at Test Valley Borough Council enclosing a letter from the Standards Board clarifying two issues regarding the Register of Interests relating to Freemasons and Political Party Council Associations.

Two consultation Documents had also been received from the Standards Board on Local Investigation and Determination of Misconduct Allegations. The Clerk was in touch with HAPTC over these documents.

994.5 Planning Issues

Concern had been raised at the sighting and brightness of the external lights at the Potters Heron Hotel. Some of the lights were badly positioned and dazzled car drivers particularly in Hook Road and, to a lesser extent, the A3090. the Clerk would seek advice on the best way forward to try and resolve this issue.

995 Chapel Wood

995.1

Friends of Chapel Wood

A meeting was scheduled shortly
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995.2
Work in Woodland   

The work was continuing with the working parties continuing to meet monthly. 

995.3 Burial Ground

The Clerk reported on the recent burial in the Burial Ground. It was agreed that burials of persons with no connection with the Parish should be discouraged. The Clerk was asked to talk this matter through with the Vicar so that a procedure could be agreed without delay.  

995.4 Other Matters

Nothing to report.

996 Date of Next Meeting

It was noted that the Annual Meeting of the Council would be held on Monday, 10 May 2004 in the Village Hall commencing at 7.00 p.m.
The date of the Annual Parish Assembly was Monday, 19 April 2004 in the Village Hall commencing at 7.30 p.m.

997
Closure

The Meeting closed at 10.00 p.m. – a resolution having been carried at 9.30 p.m. to extend the Meeting by 30 minutes (the maximum allowed by Standing Orders)
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